


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 5th December 2023 at 5pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr M Hopkins, Cllr J Mear, CCllr B Laughton, DCllr S Michael, T Grimes (Clerk) and 2 members of the public.

1. To consider any apologies for absence
CCllr BL gave apologies for his late arrival as he had another meeting. 

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s hours, pay rise, wages and kiosk payments. 
LH gave apologies for having to leave early.

3. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 7th November 2023 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
A member of the public reported activity at One Acre involving cutting some major branches off and removing an area of the roots – on the opposite side to the damage caused last time this was reported. MM responded that a member of the public had rung the clerk to report activity at One Acre. The clerk was out so he had rung NSDC enforcement officer who said they would come out and visit the site and decide what to do when they had seen the damage.

5. To note the following matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Footpath from the cross roads to the railway
The clerk informed council that she had mentioned the path to CCllr BL who explained he was the councillor for Muskham as well as Sutton on Trent so he would look into the matter. CCllr BL had then called back to confirm that he had requested a second inspection with a view to removing vegetation but if such would damage the surface further, he had requested that it be scheduled for resurfacing. 
b. Notts CC Flood Signage Scheme
MM reported that he had contacted Joshua Wells and started the process of registering for the village to participate in the scheme. MM, LH and GH were already signed up and it was suggested that it was included in the newsletter to see if any residents would volunteer.
It was also suggested that it may help to have MM as Flood Warden living in a spot that was unlikely to be affected and for FM and GH to deputise, thus ensuring that there would always be someone to respond even if others were impacted, on holiday or ill.
c. January Flood Meeting
The clerk reported that having called CCllr BL for contact details of the various requested invitees, he had suggested they were all too busy with investigating what happened to attend a meeting at such short notice and also that 30 minutes would not be sufficient with so many present – he would recommend 6 months hence on a separate evening for that. Instead, he suggested that he attend as Council representative and DCllr SM attend as Internal Drainage Board representative to explain the responses and then if need be plan a meeting with other parties in the future. The clerk had checked with LH and invited formalised the meeting with CCllr BL and DCllr SM. LH asked for others to be invited, particularly the fire brigade, to be contacted and provide statements if unable to attend. It was agreed a newsletter should be issued ASAP inviting residents.

The chair moved to item 10 and 11 at this point as members of the public had attended to hear about the solar farm.

10a Responding to the Great North Road Solar Park Scoping Request:
As this needed a detailed response, the clerk had asked for comments prior to the meeting and used them to draft a response which was circulated as a starting point for discussions. LH worked through the draft and members discussed each section adding or removing points as required to produce an agreed response.

RESOLVED: To submit the revised response.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

It was agreed the response be made available on the noticeboard and website.

11a To arrange a meeting with the developers of the above Solar Park:
The clerk informed councillors that the developers had agreed to a meeting and asked for dates. It was also noted that the developers had enquired about hiring the village hall in January/February which would be the start of the public consultation. It was felt the public meeting should take preference and be held first so the meeting with council should be set for the regular meeting on March 5th but starting at 7pm if the applicant was available.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
DCllr SM reported that the glass recycling scheme had been put back to New Year.
CCllr BL informed the meeting that plans had been put in place for a Mayoral election in May and that the County Council were busy working on budgets.

7. To consider D-Day celebrations
The clerk reported that the village hall had provisionally discussed planning something the weekend before or after D-Day – perhaps including a sing along, but all in the hall – no road closure. LH suggested it would be good to join in with lighting a beacon on the day but also mentioned military vehicles attending, along with the Basket Singers and a street closure much like the Coronation one. The clerk noted the official information mentioned Fish & Chip suppers. It was agreed to bring suggestions to the next meeting when the village hall may have more idea what they wanted to do.


8. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money 
The clerk reported that NSDC had indicated refurbishing and repurposing the kiosk, including disconnection, would be suitable use of CIL money, She had therefore followed up on the disconnection cost by contacting Western Power – a response had come from National Grid quoting approx. £1400. All works were contestable ie could be carried out by other companies from the Lloyds Register, so the clerk had tried to find alternative suppliers but the Lloyds register said ‘no matches found’. She has gone back to National Grid and is awaiting more information. 
Regarding refurbishment, the cost of sand paper had been incorrectly stated on the last payment schedule so had been left off and included this month. 
As yet there has still been no response from NSDC regarding either cost or time frame for the new litter bin.

9. To consider the council’s Biodiversity obligations under the 2021 Environment Act
The clerk had circulated information about the council’s obligations under the 2021 Environment Act requiring that they agenda an item to consider biodiversity before 1st January 2024. Having no land means there is very little the council can do to directly increase biodiversity but it was acknowledged that this could be considered eg when responding to planning applications and when tree planting schemes were advertised. The clerk was asked to devise a draft policy on biodiversity and put it on a future agenda for review and adoption.
 
10. To consider responding to the following consultations
a. To formulate a response to the Planning Inspectorate regarding the proposed Great North Road Solar Park
Discussed above.
11. To consider responding to the following correspondence
a. To set a date for meeting the developers of the Great North Road Solar Park
Discussed above.

12. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
This was checked and signed by the chair.
b. To consider the pay award for clerks
It was noted that there had been a National Joint Council pay award back dated to 1st April 2023 and that being on an NJC contract the clerk was entitled to this.

RESOLVED: To increase the clerk’s pay accordingly.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

c. To review the clerk’s hours
The clerk reported that present hours were not going to be sufficient now that she had left Notts ALC but that it wasn’t easy to say how many would be needed, other than SLCC recommend 17.5 as a minimum for councils meeting 6 times per year and 23 hours for those meeting every month but providing no services. There was some discussion about paying whatever hours were worked but the clerk said this exposed the council to risk in that there could be spiralling hours and it would not be possible to budget effectively – the budget should impose a degree of control. It was also noted that the clerk did not want unlimited hours. It was therefore suggested that the clerk’s hours be increased to 15 hours per month with overtime available when necessary to a maximum of 20 hours per month. It was agreed this should be reviewed in 3 months to check whether this was appropriate.  

Resolved to increase the clerk’s working hours to 15 per month.
(proposed GH, seconded LH, carried unanimously, MM did not vote.)

LH left the meeting at this point and MM took the chair.

d. To note the preliminary budget
The clerk had drafted a budget, but given the two previous items had not been approved at that point it was very much a draft and would be revised for the January meeting based upon the outcome of items c and d. It looked as though there would be quite an increase in the precept required but there did not seem to be much option to reduce spending.

e. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages and HMRC – To reflect the new hours and back pay agreed above
ii. Litter bin – No invoice yet received
iii. Sand paper - £9.96
iv. Hall hire – 11 hrs to date plus 3 for tonight’s meeting

RESOLVED: To make the payments identified above.
(proposed ME, seconded JM, carried unanimously, MM did not vote) 

To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
GH asked who was responsible for a tree on the slip road which was growing into the telegraph wires. CCllr BL suggested the clerk contact Louise Poole Richardson because Highways is responsible for the slip road.

2. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 2nd January 2024 at 7.30pm following the flood meeting at 7pm.

The meeting closed at 19.30
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